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MINUTES of the 

UAA EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE MEETING
Thursday, November 17, 2016

10:30 AM—12:30 PM
The Executive Committee of the USAID Alumni Association ("UAA") met on Thursday November 17, 2016, at the offices of Tetra Tech Inc., 1320 North Courthouse Road, Suite 600, Arlington, Virginia 22201.
The following UAA directors, committee co-chairs and staff members were present:

BOARD MEMBERS:

	In person:

Tish Butler


George Hill


Franklin Moore


Barbara Seligman
By video link:


John Heard
	Absent:

Juan Buttari


Carol Peasley


COMMITTEE CO-CHAIRS:
	In person:


David Cohen


Jim Fox


Jose Garzon


Alex Shakow


Nancy Pielemeier


Rob Sonenthal

Nancy Tumavick


Ann Van Dusen


	Absent:


Frank Almaguer


Bill Anderson


John Champaigne


Steve Giddings


Jerry Wood


ADMINISTRATIVE STAFF:

	By telephone:


Ven Suresh
	


MEETING CHAIR: Tish Butler

*
*
*
*
*

Ms. Butler called the meeting to order, and noted the presence of a quorum. She introduced Barbara Seligman, whose election to the Board was announced at the Annual General Meeting, held on October 21, 2016. 

1. Minutes. A motion to approve the minutes of the October 13, 2016, Executive Committee meeting, duly seconded, was adopted without objection.

2. 2016 Annual General Meeting. Mr. Hill distributed an estimate of the final cost of the October 21 Annual General Meeting ("AGM") (Attachment A). Ms. Tumavick reported on the results of the meeting. The discussion covered the following key points:
· A record 233 registered to attend the AGM; 165 actually attended, including 119 UAA members, speakers (including several additional UAA members), and young professionals.

· Ms. Tumavick noted that AGM logistics went very well. However, she recommended that next year the Board compile, in advance, a consolidated list of invitees, capping categories if necessary, to have a better idea of number and costs.

· Young professionals ("YPs") registered in such large numbers that they were assigned to attend either the morning or the afternoon session. In the event, a significant percentage of the YPs did not appear — which is roughly consistent with UAA experience at past AGMs. This should be taken into account in planning future AGMs. We shall also invite YPs to participate in other UAA events.
Mr. Hill noted that, for a YP who is currently employed at USAID, joining UAA as an Associate Member could raise conflict-of-interest issues.

· Mr. Hill reported that he had provided a gratuity of $40.00 to each member of the catering staff, for a total of $80.00. Ms. Butler agreed to send him a check for $80 as reimbursement.
· The ExCom agreed that it was important to continue holding AGMs, but, in light of the total cost, in the aggregate (approximately $12,000) and per attendee, efforts should be made to reduce the cost, especially since approximately 2/3 of the UAA membership live outside the Washington metropolitan area. Possible steps the UAA can take to reduce AGM costs include—
a. Locating the meeting at a venue less costly than the Center for Global Development — for example, the Friends Meeting House on Florida Avenue, local universities (Georgetown, George Mason), or a venue on U Street that is available to NGOs without cost (Ms. Seligman will look into these and other possibilities) — or using the success of the 2016 AGM to negotiate a better deal with CGD (Mr. Hill will approach the CGD); and 
b. relying less on in-person attendance, and more on live streaming over the internet, GoToMeeting, and/or posting the entire proceedings on youtube.com (making the AGM more accessible to members outside the Washington metropolitan area).
· The AGM Committee will meet early in the New Year to begin planning the program for the 2017 AGM.
3. Transition Issues. The ExCom discussed whether, and to what extent, the UAA should provide input to the new administration's transition team on policy issues and/or personnel.
· The ExCom recognized that suggesting candidates for positions in the new administration was not appropriate; it would also be difficult to present such suggestions as representing the views of the UAA, without some appeal to the membership.

· However, it may be possible for the UAA to offer (or to endorse) some more general policy advice — for example, regarding USAID's role and most important priorities — which could get a respectful hearing, particularly if Carol Adelman or others familiar with the UAA are on the transition team. Mr. Shakow suggested that Jim Michel might be willing to prepare such a note, and Tish (and Alex) will raise the issue with him.
· In any event, Board members and Committee co-chairs should feel free to reach out to the transition team on an individual basis and, in the process, to make the team aware of UAA, and its availability as a resource, emphasizing the membership's variety of experience, in a variety of circumstances, under administrations of both political parties.

· Ms. Seligman suggested that a package of recommendations based on the AGM panel of former Administrators, in that it would include appointees from both political parties, would be a good basis for such a message to the transition team. The blog, Four Recommendations from Four Generations of USAID Leadership, by CGD's Jaren Kalow, captures the principal take-away messages UAA would wish to convey to the new administration.

4. Co-sponsorship Opportunity. Mr. Moore asked whether the UAA would consider co-sponsoring an event organized by Texas A&M University and OFDA. Members expressed concern about the proposed number of attendees (given the space available at DACOR); whether the proposed subject matter could be adequately covered in two hours; and whether the costs of the event would be fully absorbed by Texas A&M. Mr. Moore was asked to obtain more information on these questions, and on precisely what the UAA's role would be.
5. Committee Co-Chairs. Committee co-chair and liaison assignments for 2016-2017 were confirmed as follows:
	committee
	co-chairs/liaison

	Development Issues
	Jim Fox
Steve Giddings

LIAISON: Juan Buttari

	Membership
	Nancy Tumavick
Frank Almaguer

LIAISON: Tish Butler

	Finance and Administration
	Rob Sonenthal
David Cohen (Website Curator)

LIAISON: George Hill

	USAID History Project
	Alex Shakow
LIAISON: Carol Peasley

	Public Outreach
	John Champagne
LIAISON: Franklin Moore

	Strengthening USAID
	Jerry Wood
Jose Garzon

LIAISON: John Heard

	Annual General Meeting
	Nancy Pielemeier
LIAISON: Barbara Seligman

	Awards
	VACANT


At present, there is no committee on nominations — i.e., a committee to identify and recruit new members for the Board and its committees. The issue will be taken up a later meeting.

6. Officers. Mr. Sonenthal was appointed Secretary of the organization.
7. Membership.
· The UAA web site has been changed to reflect the new Associate Member class.

· An e-mail message will be sent to the members during the first two weeks of the New Year reminding them that annual contributions are due in January, emphasizing the importance of timely payment, and alerting them to the new Associate Member category. A second e-mail reminder will be sent to non-contributing members in February.
· The ExCom discussed the role of foreign service nationals ("FSNs") in the organization. Although some FSNs are in the U.S., most are spread around the world. Should the UAA increase its efforts to attract FSNs to the organization? If so, how is this to be accomplished? What services and benefits can the UAA provide, and is the cost of those services and benefits worth the value added by the likely participation of FSNs?

· A new member is needed to replace Frank Almaguer a Chair of the Awards Committee. ExCom members will try to find a candidate by word of mouth; if unsuccessful, the ExCom will consider placing a notice in the Newsletter. 

8. Development Issues. 

· Members discussed the recent and scheduled meetings of the Book Club.

9. History of USAID. 

· In Carol Peasley's absence, Mr. Shakow reported on the status of the USAID Oral History Project, including efforts to identify USAID direct hires and FSNs to be interviewed, and to organize the recorded interviews for storage and use.

·  ADST has signed a cooperative agreement with USAID for the project, with a near-term goal of completing 50 oral history interviews 
10. Outreach.
Ms. Van Dusen reported that John Champagne was prepared to become co-Chair the Public Outreach Committee, but wanted to be assured that the ExCom was fully on board with his proposed close collaboration with AFSA on public outreach to improve public understanding of critical international development issues. The ExCom was enthusiastic and asked Ms. Van Dusen to convey its enthusiasm to Mr. Champagne. The only concern expressed was that AFSA is an advocacy organization (organized under IRC Section 501(c)(4), and the UAA is not. Mr. Champagne will need to explain to his AFSA counterparts that the UAA will not take positions on pending legislation or intervene in political campaigns.
11. Strengthening USAID

· There are currently 24 mentees and 24 mentors — thus achieving the goal of matching each mentee with his/her own mentor. However, only three USAID Bureaus have responded to the program: the Africa Bureau, the Bureau for Global Health, and the E&E Bureau. The other Bureaus have not yet responded.

· There will be a training program for mentees, scheduled for December 15; the program itself will start in January. 

12. Other Business.

· The December Newsletter will be available during the first week of December.

13. Next Meeting.

· The next meeting of the ExCom is scheduled for Friday, December 16, 2016, from 10:30 a.m. to 12:30 p.m., at the offices of Tetra Tech Inc.

*
*
*
*
*

The meeting was adjourned at 12:30 PM.






Respectfully submitted,
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_________________________________







Robert Sonenthal

Assistant to the Secretary







December 16, 2016                                  .   






Date
� Found at � HYPERLINK "http://www.cgdev.org/blog/four-recommendations-four-generations-usaid-leadership" �http://www.cgdev.org/blog/four-recommendations-four-generations-usaid-leadership�). 
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